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A meeting of the Board of Directors of the Metropolitan Entertainment & Convention Authority (“MECA”), a Nebraska nonprofit corporation, was called to order by Chairman Dana Bradford at 10:00 a.m. on October 28, 2014, in the MECA Board Room at CenturyLink Center Omaha, 455 N. 10th Street, Omaha, Nebraska.

Roll Call:
Present:  Chairman Dana Bradford, Ms. Diane Duren, Mr. John Lund, Mr. Jay Noddle, and Mr. Willy Theisen.  

Proof of Publication:
Notice of the meeting was published in The Daily Record on October 21, 2014, and in the Omaha World-Herald on October 21, 2014.

A copy of the Open Meetings Law was posted on the table near the side entrance to the MECA Board Room.

Approval of Minutes:
Ms. Duren moved for approval of the minutes of the September 30, 2014, MECA Board Meeting, seconded by Mr. Lund.

Motion carried:  5-0.

President/CEO Report:
Mr. Roger Dixon introduced Claire Alt to the Board of Directors.  Ms. Alt is the new Vice President of Human Resources.

Mr. Dixon reported a busy month.  The FXFL (Fall Experimental Football League) is finishing out the season; the attendance continues to average around 2,500 guests, drawing a mixed crowd.  The decision regarding the championship is unknown at this time, but all indications are that the league is satisfied.  Reports show they are providing good quality football; however, improvements need to be made to develop the program by enhancing the marketing aspect.

Other Business:

Convention Center Sales & Marketing Update
Denise Niebrugge announced there are currently 150 events on the books with 242 event days.  Since the September 30 Board Meeting, eight more events have been added with 14 event days and 485 hotel rooms.  In addition, 22 contracts have been signed.

Next week, Ms. Theresa Contreraz and Ms. Nicole Beran from the OCVB (Omaha Convention and Visitors Bureau) will be attending ExL Pharmaceutical Conference for the first time.  This is a medical conference that is part of MECA’s partnership with Meeting Professionals International.  In attendance will be around 150 to 200 meeting planners and suppliers of the medical field.  This conference will allow MECA to learn more about medical type conferences and make attendees aware of what Omaha has to offer.

In regards to signed contracts, Mr. Theisen asked if the monthly reports could indicate which events are strictly convention center events.  Ms. Niebrugge suggested by adding an additional category listing the hotel rooms, it would distinguish the type of event being held.  The Board agreed this change would be very helpful.  Future reports will be modified to include the number of hotel rooms reserved.

Peels (also known as SalonCentric) will be at MECA for the first time in 2015, having previously utilized the Mid America Center in Council Bluffs, Iowa.  MECA had been contacted by the CVB due to the event requiring a larger meeting space for their annual meeting; however, rooms were not tracked in Council Bluffs so MECA will need to treat this as a first time event.

Ms. Niebrugge noted that City-wide convention opportunities take precedence for Booking, and added that MECA has lost business due to the fact that construction has not begun on the new Marriott Hotel.  Meeting planners will not commit or sign a contract with the City of Omaha merely in anticipation of breaking ground for a hotel.

Corporate Sales and Marketing Update
Mr. O’Gorman stated since the last Board Meeting on September 30, 2014, CenturyLink Center Omaha (CLCO) has hosted four events – the Ringo Starr concert and three UNO Hockey games. At TD Ameritrade Park Omaha (TDAPO), two Omaha Mammoths Football games have been held.  Currently on sale are Walking with Dinosaurs, Slipknot, Motley Crue, Creighton Basketball, World Championship Boxing, Cher, NCAA Basketball, FIVB (Federation of International Volleyball), Sesame Street Live and The Harlem Globetrotters.  Mr. O’Gorman reported that during this last month, MECA has been working with Creighton  in regards to the Big East Baseball Championship, which will go on sale in January; and UNL in regards to the NCAA National Volleyball Championship, which will go on sale in December.

Mr. O’Gorman also noted that the Suites continue to remain sold-out.  After the Club Seat renewal process, there are only 6 seats open of the 1,222 seats available.  Next week MECA will have two more prospective clients visit to view the open seats, and is confident that MECA will be back to 100% by the next Board of Directors meeting.  Sponsorship is currently at 92%, and MECA is actively working towards maintaining a 100% level.  TDAPO is also currently in the renewal process for their Club Seats, updates to be provided.

Mr. Theisen inquired about the Fleetwood Mac concert going to Lincoln on January 17 (Creighton hosts a Big East home game against Providence that night); and he questioned the status of the Chicago Bulls Exhibition Game.  Mr. O’Gorman stated in 2013, MECA was speaking with the Timberwolves – another NBA (National Basketball Association) franchise.  At that point, no one knew where Doug McDermott was planning to sign.  After the draft, MECA contacted the Chicago Bulls and learned that Pinnacle Bank Arena had already been working to get the Chicago Bulls to their arena.  No decision has been made on where the Chicago Bulls will play an exhibition game.

Operations and Technology Update
Mr. Kevin Raymond reported that the current primary focus of the IT (Information Technology) Division is the planning and supporting of each upcoming event.  The newly designed shot clocks were tested over the last weekend during closed scrimmage basketball games and found to be noticeably more stable during play.  CU’s basketball floor is installed and tested; and upcoming Mammoth football games are on November 5th and 12th.

This week a large crane will be on campus.  Starting Wednesday, October 29, work will begin off the 10th Street entrance to the MECA garage to repair hail damage on the CenturyLink sign on the south end of the arena.  Thursday the crew will move across the street to TD Ameritrade Park and complete some minor work on the scoreboard.  MECA has entered into an agreement with Shamrock Development who will be reinstalling the light pole that was removed for the Marriott Hotel groundbreaking ceremony, as well as reconnecting all the light poles.  Mr. Raymond anticipates completion by next Wednesday or Thursday, making Lot G available for Creighton games and other upcoming events.

A brief re-cap of MECA’s wi-fi options were discussed, with the Board of Directors agreeing to maintain the current policy of keeping free wi-fi available in certain “hot spots” and providing it upon demand for other clients.  Mr. Raymond will continue to monitor new and changing technologies that may impact MECA.

Levy Restaurants Update
Ms. Chris VanDorn stated September 30, 2014, was the end of the 2013-2014 fiscal year for Levy.  The year ended with Levy exceeding their budgeted financial goals, resulting in both locations in Omaha being selected as a contender for this year’s ”Levy Center for Excellence Award”.  Some of the criteria in order to be eligible for nomination includes meeting or exceeding all budgeted financial targets, consistently achieving like-for-like growth, purchasing compliance greater than 97% for corporate programs, and an in-pursuit-of-excellence score of 92% or higher.  Levy is currently working through the evaluation course and preparing a document demonstrating how they support the Company objective, which will illustrate how each of the criteria items has been met.  The winner will be announced in December.

It has been a busy month for Levy.  UNO has had increased attendance with strong per-caps for the first three games of the season.  Levy has just completed the Ak-Sar-Ben Coronation Ball, which is one of the largest plated dinners for Levy.  Mr. Lund, who was in attendance at the Ball, expressed his appreciation on how well Levy performed.  Ms. VanDorn reviewed a few new things to expect for the upcoming basketball season, which include the installation of the “bottoms-up” beer system at the Bud Light Zone Bar.  This new system will speed service to guests, as well as, increase keg beer yields.

Levy’s chefs participated in the 2014 Bacon Fest in support of the Salvation Army.  Beer braised bacon sliders were sampled, resulting in winning the first place “People’s Choice Award”.  The team has committed to participating again next year.  Chef Tom has really made the food donation a high priority for his team.  Levy has donated approximately 200 pounds of food to the Saving Grace Food Rescue Foundation.

Public Relations Update
Ms. Kristi Andersen announced that if you saw the front page of the newspaper last week, you may have seen a giant dinosaur spotted at several Omaha locations.  “Baby T-Rex” and crew from Walking with Dinosaurs was in town to promote their upcoming shows at CenturyLink Center Omaha. They visited the Omaha Children’s Museum, the Salvation Army Kroc Center, the Durham Museum, and the spokesperson was on approximately six radio stations to promote the show.

Mulberry Lane Radio Show invited Ms. Andersen to attend their annual live broadcast to speak about upcoming events.  This is a good opportunity for MECA to reach a new and different audience.

Since the September 30 Board of Directors Meeting, two press conferences have been held.  One was the Beltran-Crawford official announcement for the fight on November 29.  All of the media attended along with a nice crowd of one hundred or so community members.  Ms. Andersen is in the process of scheduling “fight week”, which is all of the media opportunities (an additional press conference and public weigh-in, etc.) that will occur before the November 29 fight.  The second was the October 16 news conference with the VA (Veterans Administration) and the OCVB who were at MECA to announce the Golden Age Games to be held at the facility in August 2015.  These games serve as a way for those veterans 55 years and older to stay in shape and also qualify for the National Senior Games.  An estimated 800 veterans will participate.

Committee Updates:

Internal Governance Committee
Ms. Diane Duren reported in early October the Internal Governance Committee members independently reviewed the audit of MECA’s 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan as of September 30, 2014.  After minor revisions, each Committee member found the report to be reasonable and consistent with prior years and standard MECA practices.  MECA’s accountants, Bland & Associates, provided some general comments and recommendations for improvements to MECA’s practices in relation to the Plan, which were accepted by management.  No significant issues were reported.  

The Internal Governance Committee met on Wednesday, October 22, at MECA’s offices.  In attendance were Mr. Stephen Curtiss, Mr. Bradford, Mr. Freeman, Ms. Duren, Ms. Lea French and Mr. Dixon.  The Committee reviewed the September 2014 financial statements.  After overviews from and discussions with Ms. French and Mr. Dixon, the Committee found the financial statements to be reasonable compared to plan and to prior periods, and consistent with standard MECA accounting practices.  Ms. French provided a review of MECA’s investment policy, followed by a robust discussion regarding long-term investments to support future capital needs.  The Committee also reviewed the quarterly investment summary, finding it to be reasonable and consistent with policy.  

Finally, the Committee reviewed the upcoming Board meeting schedule, along with financial reporting timing and review requirements.  The Committee meeting schedule will be established accordingly for the next few months.

Real Estate Committee
Mr. John Lund reported that Mr. Mike Moylan, Shamrock Development, has been invited to attend the Executive Session to discuss updates on the Marriott Hotel development.  

ULI (Urban Land Institute) will be coming to the community the first week of November.  They will be conducting interviews with panelists, the stakeholders of which MECA is included.  The purpose is to discuss their vision and plan for the Missouri riverfront (both sides of the river).  Mr. Lund plans to be very involved, along with Mr. Steven Jensen, Mr. David Brown and Mr. Dixon.  Once completed, a report will be prepared for the Board of Directors.

Arena Committee
Mr. Jay Noddle stated the Committee met on October 8.  In attendance were Ms. Aimee Melton, Mr. Ben Gray, Mr. P.J. Morgan and Mr. Mike Fahey.  Mr. O’Gorman and Mr. Dixon also met with the Committee to discuss the booking business, which is fundamental to MECA.  Also discussed were the challenges that arise when events are requesting to book on the same date. Mr. Noddle noted the final goals and the objectives for the Committee are being finalized.  The Committee plans to meet three more times before the end of the year, and will bring forward a list of observations and recommendations for the Board of Directors and Mr. Dixon to consider.

Convention Center Committee
Mr. Willy Theisen stated that the Convention Center Committee met on October 23.  Ms. Dana Markel was unable to attend, and Ms. Niebrugge participated via telephone.  The Committee discussed ways in which MECA can attract more business to Omaha, ultimately increasing the occupancy of the facility.  A strategic plan has been developed and the Committee is working towards that goal. The Committee plans to meet two more times before the end of the year.

Contract Approvals:
Chairman Bradford indicated there are four contract approvals today.

MECA

Chairman Bradford read the following resolution:

Hockenbergs Foodservice Equipment & Supply Company, Inc.
RESOLVED, that the Agreement between MECA and Hockenbergs Foodservice Equipment & Supply Company, Inc., for the purchase and installation of kitchen and serving equipment at CenturyLink Center Omaha, as more fully described on the attached summary, is hereby approved, and Roger Dixon as President/CEO is authorized on behalf of MECA to execute the Agreement following its finalization in a form reasonably approved by counsel.

Ms. Duren asked Mr. Dixon about the extent of MECA’s kitchen equipment which this comprised (“very small”).

Chairman Bradford asked for any public comment and asked for a motion.

Moved by Mr. Theisen, seconded by Ms. Duren.

Motion carried:  5-0.

Terry McGill, Inc. 
RESOLVED, that the Agreement between MECA and Terry McGill, Inc., for the removal and replacement of acoustic panels at CenturyLink Center Omaha, as more fully described on the attached summary, is hereby approved, and Roger Dixon as President/CEO is authorized on behalf of MECA to execute the Agreement following its finalization in a form reasonably approved by counsel.

Mr. Lund and Mr. Dixon exchanged comments about the useful life and ‘tracking’ of these panels.

Chairman Bradford asked for public comment and asked for a motion.

Moved by Ms. Duren, seconded by Mr. Lund.

Motion carried:  5-0.

Porter-Trustin-Carlson Company
RESOLVED, that the Agreement between MECA and Porter-Trustin-Carlson Company to resurface the operable walls on the meeting room level at CenturyLink Center Omaha, as more fully described on the attached summary, is hereby approved, and Roger Dixon as President/CEO is authorized on behalf of MECA to execute the Agreement following its finalization in a form reasonably approved by counsel.

Chairman Bradford invited public comment and asked for a motion.

Moved by Mr. Lund, seconded by Ms. Duren.

Motion carried:  5-0.

Peetz & Company
RESOLVED, that the Agreement between MECA and Peetz & Company for political strategy, research and public policy consulting services, as more fully described on the attached summary, is hereby approved, and Roger Dixon as President/CEO is authorized on behalf of MECA to execute the Agreement following its finalization in a form reasonably approved by counsel.

Chairman Bradford invited public comment and asked for a motion.

Moved by Ms. Duren, seconded by Mr. Lund.

Motion carried:  5-0.


Executive Session
Chairman Bradford stated the time of 10:55 a.m. and invited a Motion to enter into closed Executive Session for purposes of discussing personnel, real estate and potential claims matters.

A Motion to go into Executive Session for these specified purposes was made by Ms. Duren, seconded by Mr. Lund.

Motion carried:  5-0.

Adjournment

At 12:15 p.m. a Motion was made to come out of Executive Session and to adjourn, made by Mr. Lund, seconded by Ms. Duren.

Motion carried:  5-0.

Adjournment (12:15 p.m.)
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